Report of the Second Meeting of the Virtual Working Group on a Sustainable Financial Position for ICCAT (VWG-SF)

(online, 22 May 2025)

1. Opening of the meeting

The Chair of the Standing Committee on Finance and Administration (STACFAD), Ms. Deirdre Warner-Kramer, opened the Second Meeting of the Virtual Working Group on a Sustainable Financial Position for ICCAT (VWG-SF) (the "Group"), which was held online on 22 May 2025, from 12:00 to 17:00 hours. The meeting was attended by 24 members from 14 CPCs.

2. Introduction of participants

The STACFAD Chair welcomed all the participants. The agenda was adopted without changes and is attached as **Appendix 1**. The Executive Secretary reminded where the meeting documents were found, emphasizing that these should only be shared with the members of the Group.

The List of participant is attached as **Appendix 2**.

3. Continued discussion of options and proposals for key issues

The VWG-SF addressed each of the items referred to it by the Commission, according to the tentative agenda.

a) Format and content of the annual budget presentation

The Chair recalled that the new budget template was presented at the First Meeting of the VWG-SF on 16 January 2025 and an additional revision was made. It was then circulated, and comments were only received from Brazil.

In light of the conclusions reached at the Annual Meeting of the Commission in 2024 as regards the format and content of the draft budget presentation for the coming years, the Secretariat briefly presented the document containing the comments from Brazil, the only CPC to have provided feedback.

During the discussion on this item, some members of the Group expressed their concerns on the assuming budget increase and their wish for greater clarity on the financing of the GBYP, expansion of some items under the headings of salaries and travel as well as clarification in the Meeting Participation Fund (MPF) of interpretation into Arabic, and inclusion in the tables of Chapter 7 of a column with the funds that finance the activities.

The Secretariat provided clarifications on the funding of the GBYP and Science and indicated that it would include the suggestions in the document. It also clarified that the Commission had approved interpretation into Arabic during the Commission meeting using the Working Capital Fund, and that this would therefore have to be reflected in the regular budget.

Another member of the Group requested that the document be presented at the meeting in an editable form. The Chair agreed and indicated that the budget template was very close to being defined.

b) Special Meeting Participation Fund (MPF)

The Chair introduced "Notes on the operational issues related to the implementation of the MPF", and thanked Brazil for its contributions to the document, which are reflected in "Comments from Brazil on Notes on the operational issues related to the implementation of the MPF prepared by the ICCAT Secretariat as document VWG-SF_MAY_03". She then opened the floor for discussion on specific points of the document. For the purposes of feedback, the Chair again commented on the document and suggested that some of the issues should be incorporated more specifically into the *Rules of procedure for the administration of the*

special Meeting Participation Fund (Ref. 23-25). She asked if the Group members were interested in including some of the suggestions from the document in Ref. 23-25, specifically the points 2, 4 and 9. She further enquired if there was interest in developing the other guidelines into a handbook that would be in the held by the Secretariat for formal consultation.

One CPC raised the need to clarify and know exactly how per diems were calculated and how often trips were cancelled. It agreed with developing a document or handbook with clear ideas. The Secretariat responded that it is not common for trips to be cancelled and that per diems are calculated with reference to the United Nations scale.

Another CPC reflected that consulates and embassies would have to expedite the issue of visas. It indicated that there are difficulties involved in obtaining a visa which cause delay and that hotels are consequently more expensive, a circumstance which is not taken into account in the per diem calculation scale. The Chair noted that visas are a matter for each country and invited host countries to heighten awareness among authorities in order to facilitate the process.

In addition, the Chair agreed to make changes to the regulations to provide more clarity and guidance for more targeted management. She also undertook to make the modifications to Ref. 23-25 for initial dissemination as an informal document for common advancement through a correspondence process with contributions. Once a consensus is reached, it will be distributed within the Commission.

4. Organization of the Annual Meeting

The Chair reminded the members of the Group that, while planning for the 2025 Annual meeting was well underway, there are issues that could be a problem if participation increases and also indicated that ways and means to potentially save funds had been studied. She reviewed the list of options under consideration and opened the discussion.

One CPC signaled that if there were no host country there would be items that would have to be reduced such as the cocktail reception and lunches. It informed that it was a concern that it would cost the same to organize a meeting regardless of whether or not there was a host country.

She presented the options to be considered in order to reduce the costs of Commission meetings, such as eliminating the gala dinner, with which several members of the Group agreed. This option would remain in the case where there was a host country that wished to offer it. While delegates agreed that the cocktail reception should be maintained for annual meetings, one CPC did not consider it necessary for intersessional meetings.

As regards the second item on the list "reduction of the cost of lunches", the CPCs considered possibilities to offer a more economical alternative so that participants can have lunch at the meeting venue or to charge participants a certain amount for the meal. The Chair recalled that previous discussions in the VWG had noted that if the duration and level of participation are maintained, it would be complicated to eliminate the lunches altogether.

Some CPCs considered that lunch be provided without charge for set number of delegates per CPC, and that any additional delegates taking advantage of the lunch would need to pay. Other CPCs proposed that no lunch or very limited lunch be provided, and that any registered delegates that are no-shows should be requested to reimburse the full or partial cost of the lunch. However, they indicated that these limitations would probably place an additional burden on the Secretariat.

While noting the desire of several interested parties to maintain meals and coffee breaks, the Chair encouraged the Secretariat to continue its efforts to negotiate with hotels to reduce the cost of lunches. She proposed that the number of participants could be provided as early as possible so that unnecessary costs would not be incurred, and in addition, it could be ascertained whether there are any catering alternatives should the meeting be held in a conference centre. Furthermore, the possibility of charging participants who did not attend was discussed, but no conclusion was reached.

As to the possibility of modifying the room layout, some CPCs indicated that they would have no problem with it being changed to a classroom format, and there being other listening rooms. Other CPCs commented that they supported fewer participants in the room but that that could lead to reduced interaction.

The Chair summarized the Group's recommendation that if a large room were available, the U layout would be maintained, but that if it were a smaller room, another format (classroom or two smaller ones) may be used.

The Chair opened the discussion on whether it would be appropriate to establish a maximum number of people in the room. On this issue, CPCs broadly supported not limiting the number of delegates per CPC for the time being but were in favor of limiting the number of participants in the Plenary room at any one time, since they are not active throughout the meeting. The number of participants in the room could be reduced in two ways: a) all delegates are accredited the same way but CPCs would need to manage the number of their delegates allowed in the Plenary room, or b) CPCs identify how many delegates could attend the meeting in the main room, and accreditation for the main room would be different from the listening room. There was also discussion of exploring the possibilities that conference centres can offer to further expand the options. The Chair concluded that there was a clear intention to reduce the number of delegates in the main room during sessions.

As regards increasing the contribution to the regular budget for the Commission meeting, the Group showed interest but ultimately did not support increasing the budget and indicated that other avenues of financing should be explored.

The Chair concluded that other sources of funding, and even sponsors, could be explored, but recalled the VWG's earlier discussion that there should be limits or criteria to ensure that the objectives and interests of the Commission are preserved.

5. Update and options for Secretariat staff pension

The Chair presented and explained the "Proposal to amend the pension plan scheme for the new wording of Article 6 of the *ICCAT Staff Regulations and Rules* concerning the pension plan", which had been prepared by the Secretariat. She commented that the proposed option to remove the reference to a pension plan from the Staff Regulations and Rules but maintain the amount previously allocated to pension contributions under a different heading would not have a financial impact on the Commission's budget.

While some CPCs generally supported the Secretariat's proposal, one CPC requested more detailed information on how this option would be developed including a legal analysis.

The Chair concluded that the Secretariat would provide more information in terms of legal analysis and implications.

6. Next steps, including additional discussions as needed

The Chair noted that there were issues that required additional development and summarized the next steps. First, the Secretariat will post a further updated budget template in the Group's folder so that it can be finalized and used to prepare the next biennial budget proposal.

Second, the Chair would develop an initial draft of possible changes to Ref. 23-25 governing the MPF, and the Secretariat would consider developing an internal handbook aimed at those requesting the funds. These documents would be worked on by correspondence.

Third, the Secretariat will continue to explore options to reduce the cost of lunches and that interested host CPCs should evaluate the catering possibilities to facilitate its decision to host and the venue they select. The gala dinner would not be mandatory, the decision being left to the host country. The Secretariat will also explore possibilities to seek reimbursement of expenses from delegates who have registered to participate in the Commission meeting but fail to attend.

SECOND MEETING OF VWG-SF - ONLINE, 2025

Finally, the Secretariat will continue to work on developing a document with detailed information on the implications of changes to the pension plan and Staff Regulations and Rules.

7. Other matters

No other matters were discussed.

8. Conclusions and closure

The Chair thanked all the participants for their extremely useful and constructive contributions and adjourned the meeting.

Appendix 1

Agenda

- 1. Opening of the meeting
- 2. Introduction of participants
- 3. Continued discussion of options and proposals for key issues
 - a. Format and content of the annual budget presentation
 - b. Special Meeting Participation Fund (MPF)
- 4. Organization of the Annual Meeting
- 5. Update and options for secretariat staff pension
- 6. Next steps, including additional discussions as needed
- 7. Other matters
- 8. Conclusions and closure

Appendix 2

List of participants

CONTRACTING PARTIES

BELIZE

Robinson, Robert

Deputy Director for High Seas Fisheries, Belize High Seas Fisheries Unit, Ministry of Finance, Government of Belize, Keystone Building, Suite 501, 304 Newtown Barracks, Belize City

Tel: +501 223 4918, Fax: +501 223 5087, E-Mail: deputydirector@bhsfu.gov.bz; robert.robinson@bhsfu.gov.bz

BRAZIL

Souza, Yan

Ministry of Fisheries and Aquaculture, Esplanada dos Ministérios, Bloco D, 2º andar - MAPA E-Mail: yan.souza@mpa.gov.br

CANADA

Cossette, Frédéric

Policy Advisor, Fisheries and Oceans Canada, 200 Kent St., Ottawa, Ontario K1A 0E6 $\,$

Tel: +1 343 541 6921, E-Mail: frederic.cossette@dfo-mpo.gc.ca

EUROPEAN UNION

Howard, Séamus

European Commission, DG MARE, Rue Joseph II 99, 1000 Brussels, Belgium Tel: +32 229 50083; +32 488 258 038, E-Mail: seamus.howard@ec.europa.eu

Marot, Laura

European Commission, DG MARE B2, 99 Rue Joseph II, B-1049 Brussels, Belgium Tel: +32 229 82243, E-Mail: laura.marot@ec.europa.eu

JAPAN

Fukugama, Chika

Assistant Director, International Affairs Division, Fisheries Agency of Japan, Ministry of Agriculture, Forestry and Fisheries, 1-2-1, Kasumigaseki, Chiyoda-ku, Tokyo 100-8907

 $Tel: +81\ 3\ 3502\ 8460,\ Fax: +81\ 3\ 3504\ 2649,\ E-Mail:\ chika_fukugama740@maff.go.jp$

Kawano, Masataka

Technical Official, International Affairs Division, Fisheries Agency of Japan, Ministry of Agriculture, Forestry and Fisheries, 1-2-1, Kasumigaseki, Chiyoda-ku, Tokyo 100-8907

Tel: +81 3 3502 8460, Fax: +81 3 3504 2649, E-Mail: masataka_kawano320@maff.go.jp

Tominaga, Haruo

Director, International Fisheries Coordination, International Affairs Division, Fisheries Agency of Japan, Ministry of Agriculture, Forestry and Fisheries, 1-2-1 Kasumigaseki, Chiyoda-ku, Tokyo 100-8907 Tel: +81 3 3591 1086, Fax: +81 3 3504 2649, E-Mail: haruo_tominaga170@maff.go.jp

MEXICO

Soler Benítez, Bertha Alicia $^{\mathrm{1}}$

Comisión Nacional de Acuacultura y Pesca (CONAPESCA), 82100 Mazatlán, Sinaloa

MOROCCO

Haoujar, Bouchra

Cheffe de Service des Espèces Marines Migratrices et des Espaces Protégés, Secrétariat d'Etat chargé de la Pêche Maritime, Nouveau Quartier Administratif, BP 476, 10150 Haut Agdal, Rabat Tel: +212 253 768 8115, Fax: +212 537 688 089, E-Mail: haoujar@mpm.gov.ma

Hassouni, Fatima Zohra

Chef de la Division de Durabilité et d'Aménagement des Ressources Halieutiques, Secrétariat d'Etat chargé de la Pêche Maritime, Nouveau Quartier Administratif, B.P.: 476, 10150 Haut Agdal Rabat

Tel: +212 537 688 122/21, Fax: +212 537 688 089, E-Mail: hassouni@mpm.gov.ma

NORWAY

Sørdahl, Elisabeth * 1

Senior Adviser, Ministry of Trade, Industry and Fisheries, Department for Fisheries, 0032 Oslo

Miorlund, Rune 1

Senior Adviser, Directorate of Fisheries, Department of Coastal Management, Environment and Statistics, 5804 Bergen

Munch-Ellingsen, Sofie

Higher Executive Officer, Ministry of Trade, Industry and Fisheries, Department for Fisheries, Kongens gate 8, 0153, (P.O. Box 8090 Dep), 0032 Oslo

Tel: +47 950 05084, E-Mail: sofie.munch-ellingsen@nfd.dep.no

SENEGAL

Diouf. Ibrahima

Ingénieur des Pêches, Direction des Pêches Maritimes, Chef de la Division de la pêche industrielle, Sphère ministérielle Ousmane Tanor DIENG, Immeuble D, 2e étage, Diamniadio, BP 289 Dakar

Tel: +221 541 4764, Fax: +221 338 602 465, E-Mail: ivesdiouf@gmail.com

Sèye, Mamadou

Ingénieur des Pêches, Chef de la Division Gestion et Aménagement des Pêcheries, Direction des Pêches maritimes, Sphère ministérielle Ousmane Tanor Dieng, Bâtiment D, 2è étage, Diamniadio, BP 289 Dakar

Tel: +221 77 841 83 94, Fax: +221 821 47 58, E-Mail: mdseye@gmail.com; mdseye1@gmail.com; mdouseye@yahoo.fr

SIERRA LEONE

Mansaray, Mamoud

Principal Fisheries Officer, Ministry of Fisheries and Marine Resources (MFMR), 7th Floor Youyi Building, Freetown Tel: +232 762 55590, E-Mail: mansaraymamoud85@gmail.com

SOUTH AFRICA

Mketsu, Qayiso Kenneth *

Director, Department of Forestry, Fisheries and the Environment, 3 Martin Hammerschlag Way, Private Bag X2, Foretrust Building, Foreshore, 8018 Cape Town

Tel: +27 21 402 3048, Fax: +27 21 402 3618, E-Mail: QMketsu@dffe.gov.za; qaiso.mketsu@gmail.com

UNITED KINGDOM OF GREAT BRITAIN AND NORTHERN IRELAND

Bella, Carlo

DEFRA, Horizon House, Deanery Road, Bristol, BS31 2UD Tel: +44 739 526 8009, E-Mail: carlo.bella@defra.gov.uk

Sampson, Harry

Senior International Fisheries Policy Officer, Department for Environment, Food and Rural Affairs (Defra), Marine & Fisheries Directorate, Nobel House 17 Smith Square, London SW1P 3JR

 $Tel: +44\ 208\ 026\ 4403; +44\ 755\ 742\ 8543, E-Mail: harry.sampson@defra.gov.uk; trfmo@defra.gov.uk; t$

Smith, Ella

Department for Environment, Food and Rural Affairs - DEFRA, Horizon House, Deanery Road, Bristol BS1 5TL Tel: +44 743 663 5198, E-Mail: ella.smith@defra.gov.uk

UNITED STATES

Baker, Colleen

Foreign Affairs Officer, Office of Marine Conservation (OES/OMC), Department of State, Washington DC 20520 Tel: $+1\,609\,206\,9830$; $+1\,202\,538\,1070$, E-Mail: bakerca2@fan.gov

King, Melanie Diamond

Foreign Affairs Specialist, Office of International Affairs Trade, and Commerce (F/IATC), NOAA, National Marine Fisheries Service, 1315 East-West Highway, Silver Spring Maryland 20910

Tel: +1 301 427 3087, E-Mail: melanie.king@noaa.gov

VENEZUELA

Novas. María Inés

Directora General de la Oficina de Integración y Asuntos Internacionales, Ministerio del Poder Popular de Pesca y Acuicultura - MINPESCA

Tel: +58 412 606 3700, E-Mail: oai.minpesca@gmail.com; asesoriasminv@gmail.com

OTHERS PARTICIPANTS

STACFAD CHAIR

Warner-Kramer, Deirdre

Deputy Director, Office of Marine Conservation (OES/OMC), U.S. Department of State, 2201 C Street, NW (Room 2758), Washington, D.C. 20520-7878, United States

Tel: +1 202 647 2883, E-Mail: warner-kramerdm@fan.gov

ICCAT Secretariat

C/ Corazón de María 8 – 6th floor, 28002 Madrid – Spain Tel: +34 91 416 56 00; Fax: +34 91 415 26 12; E-mail: info@iccat.int

Manel, Camille Jean Pierre Neves dos Santos, Miguel Bonacasa, María Ortiz, Mauricio Mayor, Carlos Parrilla Moruno, Alberto Thais Martín, África Martínez Guijarro, Ana Isabel

ICCAT INTERPRETERS

Baena Jiménez, Eva J. Faillace, Linda Garrabé, Irene González, Fernando Liberas, Christine Linaae, Cristina